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PREK-3 BUILDING COMMITTEE MEETING – FALES SCHOOL 

                         Remote Participation         

       MINUTES        

Thursday                                      April 9, 2020 

Chairman, Stephen Doret, called the meeting to order at 4:30 pm.   Committee members present: 

Maryann Stannard, Irene Oliver, Robert Ferguson, Amber Bock, Chris Jayavendra, Shelby 

Marshall, Andrew Bradley. Also present: Vertex representatives, Jon Lemieux, Steve Theran; 

HMFH, Julia Nugent, Caitlin Osepchuk; Gilbane, Kevin Jones, and Jim Dabrowski;  school 

department, Cindi Voorhees and Kelli Giacopello.  

Mr. Doret announced the following:   Pursuant to Governor Baker’s March 12, 2020, Order 

Suspending Certain Provisions of the Open Meeting Law G.L.c 30A S18 and the Governor’s March 

15, 2020, Order imposing strict limitation on the number of people that may gather in once place, 

this meeting of the PreK-3 Building Committee will be conducted via remote participation to the 

greatest extent possible. Specific information and the general guidelines for remote participation 

by members of the public and/or parties with a right and/or requirement to attend this meeting 

can be found on the Town of Westborough’s website at town.WestboroughTV.  No in-person 

attendance of members of the public will be permitted, but every effort will be made to ensure 

that the public can adequately access the proceedings in real time, via technological means.  

Questions for the Building Committee may be posted on the website.  All votes on motions will 

be by roll call vote. 

MINUTES - MOTION                  

Mrs. Bock made a motion to approve the minutes of March 12, 2020 (revised).  Mrs. Stannard 

seconded the motion.  The minutes were approved by a roll call vote:  Marshall, abstained; Doret, 

yes, Stannard, yes; Bock, yes; Ferguson, yes; Oliver, yes.        

            

SCHEDULE UPDATE                  

Mr. Jones reported Gilbane is on site as well as the sub contractors doing excavation work and 

moving fill to the lower field.  The top soil is being stripped and taken to DPW Water Treatment 

Plant.  The area will then be backed filled to finish the project.  Soil from the upper area is being 

moved to the lower field and no trucks are on the road.  The water line was dislocated and is now 

tied in.  Water is back on today.  Gilbane is sitting down wit the concrete and steel subs.  All file 

sub bids on trade and public are out to bid.  Private food service and metal channeling and mill 

work will go out next week.  All file sub bids are behind us.  The private sub contractors bids will 

go out to bid to enable Gilbane to start tracking materials.   
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COMMUNITY ITEMS                   

Nine mailboxes have to be replaced on the school side of the street.  Planning is underway, 

coordinating with the neighbors. The post office will not allow the boxes to be placed on the other 

side of the street.  The boxes must be put back where they were.   

SCRIM COLOR                  

Gilbane is following up on a neighbor’s concern regarding the scrim.  It is a fabric material that 

covers the fence at the top of the hill. The complaint is the red color is reflecting into a house.  It 

is on the Eli Whitney side of the project.  It will cost $2500, a non reimbursable amount, to replace.  

The possibility of painting was mentioned.  Gilbane representatives will knock on the door to see 

if there is a way to mitigate.  

(Mr Bradley and Mr. Jayavendra signed in)  

SITE WORK               

SWPP, Storm Water Protection, is in place.  However, between the rain and the excavation, cloudy 

water is going into the pond.  The material is like a talcum powder. Double controls are placed on 

drawing the outflow of sediment.  The process is still infiltrating. Additional controls are being 

monitored to rectify the problem. Ms. Marshall appreciates the response to neighbors and the 

response given to the matter.  

MEETINGS                          

Weekly construction meetings are taking place by video conferencing.  Mrs. Bock and Mrs. 

Stannard are addressing a groundbreaking or topping off ceremony by signing a beam.  In response 

to the groundbreaking, that idea has now passed.  A topping off ceremony was discussed favorably.   

PROCUREMENT UPDATE                               

The scope of work on 3011 is all part of the project.  A testing company will be oncall with an 

onsite superintendent.  Materials to be tested include soil compaction and gravel, concrete.  

Samples of the concrete will be taken and compressed.  The concrete has to cure in 28 days to 

achieve full specified strength.  Same for mortar.  Steel is also tested for dimensions as per code.  

The testing is all within the budget.  Monthly invoices will be submitted.  Mr. Lemieux suggested 

an amount of $100,000-$150,000 be designated for this purpose, with $40,000-$50,000 be set 

aside at this time and increased at a later date.  Much testing will occur in June/July.  

Mr. Doret added the testing is for the Owner’s protection.  It makes sure the specifications and 

contracts are up to snuff and following the building code.  It is absolutely a requirement for the 

Owner to pursue these tests as part of the job specifications.  Three companies submitted 

competitive bids.  All are qualified.  There is no travel time in the quotes.  Yankee Engineering is 

in Worcester.  All 3 submitted similar costs for concrete, masonry and soil testing  

MOTION                       

Mr. Doret made a motion to award the testing contract to Yankee Engineering based on its proposal 
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and to authorize an initial $40,000 to be increased as may be necessary at a later date.  Ms. Marshall 

seconded the motion.  Roll Call vote: Doret, yes; Marshall, yes, Bradley, yes; Jayavendra, yes; 

Oliver, yes; Ferguson, yes; Stannard, yes; Bock, yes.   

BIDDING SCHEDULE                  

Due to the COVID-19 virus, the prequalification procedure was shut down.  The bid due date was 

originally scheduled for April 10.  The bid date has now been extended to May 1.  By extending 

the date, 2 electrical contractors will not drop out.   With no analysis available at this time, the 

occupancy of the new building most likely will be pushed out. 

Mrs. Bock inquired about a recovery phase and options to continue to work forward.  She feels it 

is more realistic to plan than to anticipate.  Mr. Doret noted the only way to make up time would 

be by overtime.  The project does not have money for overtime.  It would take 4 weeks of 

overtime for all trades.  One possibility is moving to the new school on  Veteran’s Day weekend 

of November 11.  Opening the new school on the following Monday. Mrs. Stannard discussed 

this issue with the team leaders.  She feels they will be receptive.  Mrs. Bock, Mrs. Stannard will 

discuss the matter.  The team leaders should be receptive.  Predictions are now for  school and 

children to start up May 4 to go back to work.  That will be up to the state.   

Ms. Nugent noted there is also the unknown regarding the supply chain and the project not 

getting materials.  This project may have to fall back in line with 2 months of projects.  The 

information will not be known for a couple of months.   

After the trade bids come in, a public bid opening will be held and Gilbane will come back with 

the GMP.  The package for glass and kitchens is out to bid now and will be combined with the 

trade bids.   

DESIGN STATUS                               

Ms. Osepchuk reported because of the extended bid date, HMFH is continuing to issue 

addendums to bidders questions through April 16.  By continuing the process, the results are 

more accurate bids.  Gilbane is reviewing and responding to bidders questions to make sure 

everything is working.   

Rebar shop drawings will be available within next week or two.  Discussion ensued regarding the 

risk of delivery of materials, some coming from Canada, and the shut down of some shops.  

Supply chain will be one of the greater problems.  Concrete and masonry is local.  The issue of 

closing the building up before winter to enable inside trade work to progress was discussed.  If 

the closing does not occur, there would be a cost for the winter weather work to continue.  Could 

one wing at a time be made ready?  Mr. Lemieux stated more information would be available 

when trade bids come in.  When will carpenters go back to work?  Will there be a resurgence 
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next fall?  Questions that may be answered in a month.  The bid on tile will come in, but will the 

product come in.   

AMENDMENTS                    

Amendment #13 – Additional Hydrant Flow Test - $2200.    The original MSBA project Hydrant 

flow testing  expired and has to be reissued.  This amendment is provided to pay for that second 

test.  

MOTIONS                                  

Ms.  Marshall made a motion to approve Amendment #13, $2200.  Mr. Bradley seconded the 

motion.  The Committee voted in favor by roll call vote:  Doret, yes; Marshall, yes, Bradley, yes; 

Jayavendra, yes; Oliver, yes; Ferguson, yes; Stannard, yes; Bock, yes.   

Amendment #14 – Technology Procurement Services – No contract signed yet.  This expense is 

considered in the MSBA Form 3011.  There are funds set aside to cover this expense.   

                                                                    

Ms.  Marshall made a motion to approve Amendment #14 for $25,300.  Mr. Bradley seconded 

the motion.  The Committee voted in favor by roll call vote:  Doret, yes; Marshall, yes, Bradley, 

yes; Jayavendra, yes; Oliver, yes; Ferguson, yes; Stannard, yes; Bock, yes.   

Amendment #15 – Additional FF&E (original based on MSBA budget)  Increase in work 

proportion.   

Ms.  Marshall made a motion to approve Amendment #15.  Mr. Bradley seconded the motion.  

The Committee voted in favor by roll call vote:  Doret, yes; Marshall, yes, Bradley, yes; 

Jayavendra, yes; Oliver, yes; Ferguson, yes; Stannard, yes; Bock, yes.   

Amendment #16 FF&E Procurement Services – Final selection of vendors that will provide FF&E  

$31,515 already budgeted.   

Ms.  Marshall made a motion to approve Amendment #16 for $31,515.  Mr. Doret seconded the 

motion.  The Committee voted in favor by roll call vote:  Doret, yes; Marshall, yes, Bradley, yes; 

Jayavendra, yes; Oliver, yes; Ferguson, yes; Stannard, yes; Bock, yes.   

INVOICES – MOTIONS                                         

It was necessary to approve a National Grid invoice to move the project along.  The School 

Committee approved and paid National Grid $11,900 Invoice #FN-566244 to move forward.   

Mr. Ferguson made a motion, seconded by Ms. Marshall, authorizing Mr. Doret to move forward 

on  National Grid invoice for $11,900.  Roll call vote :  Doret, yes; Marshall, yes, Bradley, yes; 

Jayavendra, yes; Oliver, yes; Ferguson, yes; Stannard, yes; Bock, yes.   
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Another National Grid invoice in the amount of $25,553.45 will be forth coming for a different 

part of the service to the building.  It must be paid before National Grid will start the work.  

Ms. Marshall  made a motion, seconded by Mr. Bradley, authorizing Mr. Doret to sign invoices 

and future invoices on behalf of the Building Committee under the cloud of COVID-19 and to then 

ratify the action by the Committee.  The minutes will show authorizing on behalf of the   

Committee.  Roll call vote Doret, yes; Marshall, yes, Bradley, yes; Jayavendra, yes; Oliver, yes; 

Ferguson, yes; Stannard, yes; Bock, yes.   

All documents will go to Ms. Oliver and then to the town accountant to support invoices and to 

approve numbers as we go forward.  A summary will be attached to each requisition.  The 

Committee is not obligated to review every line item, just to approve the invoices in the proper 

way. It is anticipated that the detail review of the supporting documents will be accomplished by 

Ms. Oliver and Ms. Leah Talbot, the Town Accountant.  

Mr. Lemieux reviewed an invoice from Gilbane in the amount of $697,614.64 for construction 

costs.  The total includes $120,000 for preconstruction services; $3,258,745, general conditions;  

sub contractors, $11,715,784;  fee, $1,003,133.  This period $725,881.14 is due, minus retainage 

of $28,2666.50 for a total of $697,614.64.  The general conditions continuing for the duration of 

the project is divided by 22 months.  That results in the monthly charge.  The fee is Gilbane’s 

profit.  The final GMP fee is distributed on an equally weighted basis in direct proportion to the 

work done (monthly billed amount)/  There are still questions on whether sales tax should be 

applied to some general requirements.  If the tax should not be there, it will be taken out of the 

next invoice.  Ms. Oliver did not believe Sales Tax would be allowed.  There will be an adjustment 

to remove any Sales Tax billed.    

The default insurance covers Gilbane if a sub contractor needs to be replaced. It is 1.2% of the 

contracted cost and was part of MSBA Form 3011 budget, included as a separate line item.  The 

contract on control insurance policy is 2.75%.  How it gets applied is discussed with Gilbane.  

Every sub contractor will break down labor and materials.  Vertex and HMFH will confer with 

Gilbane on that.  This is all contingent upon the stamp of a notary.   

MOTION                                   

Ms. Marshall made a motion to approve payment of $697,614.64 for construction costs to Gilbane 

pending a notary’s receipt of invoice signed by HMFH and Vertex.  Any adjustment will be made 

in the next requisition.  Mr. Doret seconded the motion which passed by a roll call vote: Doret, 

yes; Marshall, yes, Bradley, yes; Jayavendra, yes; Oliver, yes; Ferguson, yes; Stannard, yes; Bock, 

yes 

Ms.  Marshall made a motion to approve invoice #001 from Playground Inspections of New 

England for $250.  Mrs. Bock seconded the motion which passed by a roll call vote: Doret, yes; 

Marshall, yes, Bradley, yes; Jayavendra, yes; Oliver, yes; Ferguson, yes; Stannard, yes; Bock, yes 
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Ms. Marshall made a motion to approve invoice #001 in the amount of $41,577  to the Town of 

Westborough for the Builder at Risk Policy.  Mrs. Stannard seconded the motion which passed 

unanimously by roll call vote: Doret, yes; Marshall, yes, Bradley, yes; Jayavendra, yes; Oliver, 

yes; Ferguson, yes; Stannard, yes; Bock, yes 

Ms. Marshall made a motion to approve invoice #0122675 in the amount of $18,412.14  to the 

Vertex for professional services.  Mrs. Stannard seconded the motion which passed unanimously 

by roll call vote: Doret, yes; Marshall, yes, Bradley, yes; Jayavendra, yes; Oliver, yes; Ferguson, 

yes; Stannard, yes; Bock, yes 

The next meeting of the Building Committee is scheduled for May 7, 2020.  Mr. Theran will invite 

the Committee to participate in a remote meeting.  Mr. Doret requested handouts be prepared and 

sent to each member 3 days in advance.   

Mr. Doret also requested a separate log be kept recording community questions and complaints 

and what was done about it, and how each was resolved.  This information wil be maintained as 

part of the record for the job.  

               

Next Committee Meeting:  THURSDAY MAY 7,   2020  4:30 pm, by remote participation 

             Respectfully submitted, Stephen Doret              

These minutes are recorded by the secretary of the Building Committee and do not become 

an official part of the record until so noted in a subsequent record 

 

 

     

         

 

 


